

# *Uluru Statement from the* Dis*heart*ened: A Critical Discourse Analysis of How Australian Online News Media Helped Defeat the 2023 Voice to Parliament Referendum

Student Number: 2145519

Unit Code: POLI31555

Supervisor: Dr Aslak-Antti Oksanen

Academic Year: 2024/2025

This dissertation is submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the award of the degree of BSc in Politics and International Relations.

I declare that the research contained herein was granted approval by the SPAIS Ethics Working Group.

Date: 15/11/2024

### Acknowledgements

The biggest thanks to my family for their constant support during the past year putting this dissertation together. Credit for this idea is due to a few remarkable Indigenous women I met in Australia last year, just after the referendum. Our conversations about community, loss and resilience lit the spark that became this dissertation – an attempt, however small, to find meaning in what was lost for them. And my brief encounter with PM Albanese, whose quiet devastation after the vote echoed what so many felt, showed me why it matters. I am very grateful to my supervisor, Antti, for his insightful guidance, vast knowledge of Indigenous politics, and for standing by my theory choices – even if they raised a few other scholarly eyebrows. Finally, a big thank you to the girls fuelled this dissertation with caffeine runs, pep talks and collective procrastination – I truly could not have done it without you!

#### <u>Abstract</u>

Previous research has shown that media framing plays a powerful role in shaping public attitudes towards Indigenous-state relations in Australia, yet little attention has been paid to how mainstream online news media influenced the collapse of support for the 2023 Voice to Parliament (Voice) referendum. While misinformation has been studied, there remains a gap in understanding how hegemonic narratives were actively encoded and decoded into public common sense, shaping the way they voted. This dissertation addresses that gap by applying Hall's (1980) encoding/decoding model and Laclau and Mouffe's (2001) discourse theory to a critical discourse analysis of mainstream online news coverage and Indigenous media platforms. Using combined textual and content analysis, it traces how No-supporting media forged a fear-based chain of equivalence linking democratic instability, economic threat, and racial division to reframe the Voice as a threat to settler national sovereignty. Meanwhile, Yes-supporting media framed the Voice through historical redress, policy efficiency, and national identity, but failed to build a coherent counter-hegemonic discourse, leaving these narratives vulnerable to distortion. Indigenous media provided some of the most authentic and resistant voices in favour of the Voice, yet their impact was marginalised within the mainstream discourse. Polling data revealed how these narratives were decoded, highlighting how public support fractured during the leadup to vote, with fear-based narratives of division being prominent and saturation of engagement with Indigenous reconciliation, both foreclosing the possibilities of hope and justice before votes were cast. Media discourse hence not only shaped the referendum, but it also helped to close the political space in which reconciliation might have meaningfully occurred. This dissertation hopes to contribute to settlercolonial studies by demonstrating how even the most modest attempts at recognition can be destabilised by fear-based hegemonic discourse. It calls for future research to centre Indigenous storytelling on its own terms and challenges Australia to confront the everyday structures of denial that the Voice campaign so clearly exposed.

#### Word Count: 9,968

"A Proposed Law: to alter the Constitution to recognise the First Peoples of Australia by establishing an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Voice" (Australian Electoral Commission, 2023: 4).

## Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	2
ABSTRACT	3
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	6
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	7
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	9
CHAPTER THREE: ANALYTICAL FRAMEWORK AND METHODOLOGY	13
<ul> <li>3.1 ANALYTICAL FRAMEWORK</li> <li>3.2 METHODS</li> <li>3.3 DATA COLLECTION</li> <li>3.4 LIMITATIONS</li> </ul>	15 17
CHAPTER FOUR: ENCODING THE NO MEDIA NARRATIVES	19
<ul> <li>4.1 TEXTUAL ANALYSIS</li></ul>	19 24
CHAPTER FIVE: ENCODING THE YES MEDIA NARRATIVES	28
<ul> <li>5.1 TEXTUAL ANALYSIS</li></ul>	
CHAPTER SIX: AUDIENCE DECODING; HOW FEAR OVERWHELMED IDENTITY	۲ <b>36</b>
6.1 THE SKYROCKETING <i>No</i> and THE Fading <i>Yes</i> 6.2 Rise of Division and Collapse of Engagement	
CHAPTER SEVEN: CONCLUSION	38
BIBLIOGRAPHY	41
Mainstream News Data Polling Data	

## List of Abbreviations

AEC – Australian Electoral Commission

Uluru Statement – Uluru Statement from the Heart

Voice – Voice to Parliament

#### Chapter One: Introduction

Time of death called at 19:25 AEDT, 14<sup>th</sup> October 2023. The Voice to Parliament (Voice) referendum was declared defeated even before polls closed, having failed to achieve a double majority needed to amend its Constitution to include permanent representation and formal recognition for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. Unable to secure a national majority with 60.06% of the population voting No and failed in all six states, where at least four also needed a majority Yes, it was clear that Australia overwhelmingly stood against the Voice (Maguire, 2023).

The proposed law was to enshrine in the Constitution a permanent, independent advisory body – the Voice – that would be community-led, culturally informed and importantly without veto-power (Australian Electoral Commission, 2023: 4). It would have provided substantive legal reform and enabled Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples to provide advice on laws and policies affecting them (Australian Human Rights Commission, 2023: 32). The Voice originated from the Uluru Statement from the Heart, a document drafted by Indigenous leaders at the 2017 First Nations National Constitutional Convention. The Voice would have been the first step in a broader reconciliation process, which would later attempt to include a *Makarrata* Commission – a Yolŋgu word meaning "coming together after a struggle" (Referendum Council, 2017: i) – to promote truth-telling about the impacts of colonisation and ultimately strive for greater equality between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians. Despite these long-anticipated aspirations, the proposal failed at the first, simplest hurdle.

The quality and quantity of information available to the public, and how voters process it, plays a critical role in referendum outcomes (Hobolt, 2005: 89). Hence, this dissertation investigates how Australian online mainstream news media shaped public discourse in the lead-up to the referendum. By drawing on a tiered framework of critical discourse analysis, I examine both the micro-level meaningmaking strategies used by media producers and the macro-level ideological formations that contributed to the referendum's failure. My central thesis is that the media's amplification of non-Indigenous fears, combined with the sidelining of Indigenous perspectives, fractured support for the Voice and ultimately helped secure its defeat. Following this introduction, Chapter Two reviews existing research on the Voice, media framing, and Indigenous-state relations, positioning my research within current debates and identifying a gap in the analysis of how online news media discourse influenced public opinion. Chapter Three outlines my analytical framework, combining Hall's encoding/decoding model with Laclau and Mouffe's discourse theory to map how meaning was produced and contested, before explaining and justifying my methods and data collection parameters. Chapter Four examines how No-leaning media outlets encoded narratives of fear, division, and threat to delegitimise the Voice. Chapter Five evaluates Yes-leaning media and how encoded narratives of unity and recognition became a double-edged sword. Chapter Six investigates how these competing narratives were decoded by the public, drawing on polling data to show how media influenced the national shift from Yes to No. Collectively, these empirical chapters critically analyse how media contributed to the referendum's failure and shaped broader discourse around Indigenous rights in Australia, followed by my concluding remarks on this research.

Throughout, I use the term Indigenous to refer specifically to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples in Australia, while recognising the limitations of this collective label.

#### Chapter Two: Literature Review

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples lack equal access to self-determination and the collective rights that non-Indigenous Australians take for granted (Hobbs and Jones, 2022: 132). Once original inhabitants and now making up just 3.2% of the population, Indigenous Australians continue to face lower life expectancy, poor health, poverty, and are proportionally the most incarcerated globally (ABS, 2022; Holland et al., 2024: 4). The cause is clear in the Uluru Statement from the Heart (Uluru Statement): legacies of colonisation and persistent powerlessness (Referendum Council, 2017: i). Indigenous communities have been campaigning for recognition since their dispossession (Gavin, 2023: 37), gaining the right to vote by 1965 but without substantive reform to address these inequalities (Robbins, 2010: 263; Vass 2012). The Voice to Parliament (Voice) was championed by scholars like Nakata and Bray (2023: 121) as an opportunity to "build new connective tissue" between the state and Indigenous peoples and framed by Bradfield (2024: 779) as a step toward "decolonising consciousness". Reconciliation Australia's (2022: 7) Barometer found that 88% of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders wanted constitutional recognition, 93% wanted a voice in matters affecting them, and 86% supported a treaty. Therefore, rejecting the Voice reflects wider issues of their representation and exclusion (Biddle et al., 2023: 82-83).

Australia's national identity and Indigenous-state relations are still shaped by the racial hierarchies of Social Darwinism and White Australia, whose afterlives justify settler dominance today (Francis, 1996). The Stolen Generations (forced removal of Indigenous children from their families) and exclusionary White Australia immigration policies persisted until the 1970s (Moses, 2004; Davies and Davis, 2023: 17). 'Australia Day' continues to be celebrated on 26<sup>th</sup> January (commemorating its British invasion in 1788), reflecting the state's reluctance to confront its settler-colonial legacy, even with rallies and protests yearly led by Indigenous Australians who label it 'Invasion Day' or 'Aboriginal Day of Mourning' (commemorating the loss of sovereignty) (Coe, 2022: 48-52; Moreton-Robinson, 2007: 99). Key reconciliation efforts like the 1992 Mabo case revoked the myth of *Terra Nullius*: that Australia had no prior history before colonisation and that Aboriginal history was fabricated (Robbins, 2010: 263-264; Koerner, 2015: 89). This acknowledged land rights but failed to provide political

recognition and cultural inclusion, issues the Uluru Statement later sought to rectify. Importantly, opposition to Mabo was fuelled by fear-based campaigns, using conspiracy theories and fearmongering tactics pitting Indigenous land rights against white homeownership (Boese, 2021: 349). My dissertation investigates whether such legacies were reflected in the Voice's media coverage, using fear-based language to sway voters.

Australia remains one of the only settler colonies without a formal treaty for Indigenous recognition. The Treaty of Waitangi in New Zealand and Section 35 of the Canadian Constitution Act demonstrate how settler-colonial nations can share power and address historical injustices with corrective legislation (Hokowhitu and Devadas, 2013; Blackburn, 2009). Australia's failure to follow suit meant the Voice was expected to resolve complex legacies without altering structures of governance. Australia has also yet to ratify the International Labour Organisation Convention 169 on Indigenous and Tribal Peoples, the only international treaty specifically outlining Indigenous peoples' rights to self-determination, land, and participation in decision-making processes (International Labour Organisation, 1989). Ratification of this treaty has been a key step toward genuine Indigenous recognition in Norway, Mexico, and Bolivia (Aylwin and Policzer, 2020: 1-2). Australia's refusal shows a serious lag behind global norms on Indigenous sovereignty (Hanna and Vanclay, 2013: 151; O'Sullivan, 2024: 2-4). Therefore, the Voice was framed as a safe substitute for internationally recognised rights mechanisms (Wensing, 2021: 116).

Key No campaigner Aboriginal Independent Senator Lidia Thorpe, who recently publicly 'heckled' at King Charles (Watson, 2024), echoes Coulthard's (2014: 7-8) decolonial critiques of recognition by arguing the Voice was an assimilationist measure. Thorpe's critique highlights the need for a decolonial treaty to accurately recognise and address Indigenous rights, grounded in Indigenous sovereignty. However, there is even divide within Indigenous communities about this radicalism versus conformism. Amos (2024: 202) excellently analyses Aboriginal Liberal Senator Jacinta Nampijinpa Price's individual portrayal in the media, raising important questions about the visibility of minority Indigenous opposition in public discourse. My research examines whether mainstream media disproportionately amplified these dissenting voices over the majority who supported the Uluru Statement. This tension highlights the fragility of Australia's reconciliation efforts, where symbolic mechanisms like the Voice are seen as inadequate, yet their rejection prevents any grasp of future Indigenous recognition. The Voice's failure underlines the multifaceted challenges to achieving structural reform in settler-colonial contexts.

Referendums are uniquely vulnerable to media influence because they compel voters to decide on singular issues, often outside established partisan structures (de Vreese, 2007: 2). The Voice was specifically called upon as a referendum rather than a non-binding plebiscite (which Australia used for marriage equality) due to fears of reversal after the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission was abolished (Psycharis, 2022: 219; McAllister and Biddle, 2024: 145; Crumpen, 2024: 8). Thus, this referendum represented a rare and historic moment: an attempt to constitutionally enshrine Indigenous rights and to require sustained, open-minded public engagement with one of the nation's most deeply contested issues.

Recent polling and studies provide a base for understanding the media's impact. The Edelman Trust Barometer (2023) found Australia to be already on a trajectory towards polarisation, driven by distrust in media and the government – conditions under which high-stake constitutional reforms are rarely successful (McCoy et al., 2018: 34-35; Evans and Grattan, 2024: 9). Biddle et al. (2023: vi) found that online news sites were the most common source of information for voters, with 59% of Australians paying some or a good deal of attention to them during the campaign. This supports my study's exclusive focus on online mainstream news outlets. Biddle et al. (2023: ix) also found that 66.1% of No voters believed the Voice would divide the nation and that partisan alignment was a key factor in voting behaviour. These findings underline the need to explore how media narratives connected the Voice to broader anxieties about national unity and ideological division.

While misinformation was widespread on social media during the campaigns, the literature has often focused narrowly here. Graham (2024: 2) identified a 'Trojan horse' conspiracy theory on X, where the Voice was framed as a UN plot to erode sovereignty, a narrative formed in right-wing echo chambers. Fielding et al. (2025: 3-4) expand on this, showing how such narratives filtered into News

Corp media outlets, creating a conservative feedback loop. Carson et al. (2024) and Fielding (2024: 14) similarly explore misinformation and moral panic in the mainstream press, but focus primarily on debunking rather than analysing the ideological function of these narratives. Much like studies of Brexit, academics like Renwick et al. (2018) and Graham (2024) tend to analyse misinformation retrospectively rather than interrogating the conditions of its acceptance during the campaign (Fielder, 2025). Hence, this dissertation addresses that blind spot, finding why these conspiracy narratives became prominent and how they were legitimised in the public discourse leading up to the referendum.

Therefore, despite online news media's clear presence in the referendum campaign, few studies critically engage with how news content was constructed and received. Hall's (1980) encoding/decoding model and Laclau and Mouffe's (2001) discourse theory offer essential yet underused frameworks for understanding these processes. My dissertation offers an original critical analysis of how mainstream media discourse influenced public attitudes about the Voice by constructing, reinforcing, and contesting hegemony. By combining critical theory with empirical content and textual analysis, it traces the ideological mechanisms behind the referendum's failure. It answers Macoun et al.'s (2019: 390-391) call for deeper engagement with political discourse production in contemporary settler Australia.

### Chapter Three: Analytical Framework and Methodology

#### **3.1 Analytical Framework**

My research applies a tiered analytical framework, performing a critical discourse analysis of how online mainstream news media contributed to the failure of the Voice to Parliament (Voice) referendum. Critical discourse analysis is not treated here as the distinct theoretical school but rather as a general analytical approach that elevates surface-level textual analysis to interrogate how dominant narratives are strategically produced, legitimised, and internalised within society (Fairclough, 2003: 2). Mainstream media are embedded within structures that privilege certain worldviews while marginalising others, ultimately influencing public attitudes and, in a referendum, shaping political decision-making (Van Dijk, 2020: 306).

My study is grounded in two complementary post-Marxist frameworks: Hall's (1980) encoding/decoding model and Laclau and Mouffe's (2001) discourse theory. Both build on Gramsci's (1971) theory of hegemony but extend it in different directions. Gramsci framed hegemony as a historical bloc where different social groups unite around a dominant ideology (Colpani, 2022: 225). Hall (1980: 130) provides a micro-level framework for analysing how media producers encode ideological messages and how audiences decode them, either reproducing or contesting dominant ideas. In contrast, Laclau and Mouffe (2001: 105–114) offer a macro-level framework conceptualising discourse as a site of ideological struggle, where meaning is constructed through articulations, nodal points, and chains of equivalence.

Hall's (1980: 133–134) model revolutionised the traditional sender-receiver understanding of communication, showing that meaning is actively negotiated between producers and audiences. Encoding refers to how media producers frame narratives, selecting which voices and issues to amplify in ways that serve ideological goals (Hall, 1980: 130–132). Encoding shapes how political issues are understood, reinforcing narratives that support dominant political interests (Ni, 2024: 4). Hall simultaneously argues that audiences are active participants, interpreting meanings differently

depending on their ideological positions. He identifies three decoding positions: a hegemonic reading (accepts the intended message), a negotiated reading (partially accepts it—especially relevant for undecided swing voters), and an oppositional reading (actively resists it) (Shaw, 2017: 593; Obare, 2018: 72, 81). While Hall's model is robust for analysing meaning-making, it does not fully explain how certain discourses become dominant over others.

Here, Laclau and Mouffe extend Hall's model at the macro-level. They conceptualise discourse as a site of ideological struggle, where meaning is constructed through articulations, nodal points, and chains of equivalence (Laclau and Mouffe, 2001: 105–115). A chain of equivalence links disparate grievances into a coherent bloc, stabilised around key nodal points such as 'democracy', 'economy', or 'sovereignty'. Hegemony emerges by forging these articulations, often through constructing an antagonistic frontier between an in-group and an out-group (Oksanen, 2023; Robertson, 2024). Laclau and Mouffe (2001: 127–134) argue that hegemonic struggle turns on two competing logics: the logic of equivalence (stressing unity through a common threat) and the logic of difference (emphasising positive identities without necessarily creating adversaries). This dynamic is key to understanding how the No discourse consolidated hegemony by forging clear antagonisms, while the Yes discourse fractured by attempting to appeal to difference. Together, these analytical tools structure the core of my critical discourse analysis, allowing for an examination of both micro-level meaning-making and macro-level hegemonic constructions across mainstream news media.

Building from Laclau and Mouffe's (2001: 113–115) theory of hegemonic narratives, I integrate two additional frameworks for culturally specific insights. First, Markiewicz's (2023) theory of vulnerability in securitisation explains how No-supporting media relied on culturally embedded settler fears to frame the Voice as a threat to national identity. Markiewicz (2023: 201–203) argues that securitisation relies not only on top-down power but also on culturally constructed perceptions of vulnerability, making resistance to reform a defence of the in-group's identity (Markiewicz, 2023: 214). This lens helps explain how non-Indigenous Australians were discursively positioned as under threat by the Voice, allowing No-supporting media to frame resistance as national self-preservation.

Second, Coulthard's (2014) critique of liberal recognition politics provides a decolonial framework for analysing the Yes discourse. Coulthard (2014: 7–8, 152–153) demonstrates how settler recognition reproduces colonial power relations by subordinating Indigenous identities within settler-approved frameworks. Here, the very act of putting Indigenous recognition to a national vote — allowing non-Indigenous Australians to determine whether Indigenous Australians deserve formal recognition — inherently limited transformative potential. While many Indigenous leaders embraced the Voice as a step forward, Coulthard's framework reminds us how symbolic gestures risk reaffirming the structures they claim to reform.

Thus, my tiered analytical framework allows for a critical analysis of how meaning was both produced and legitimised within mainstream media discourse leading up to the referendum. It reveals how narratives of Australian identity were framed, Indigenous perspectives were marginalised, and hegemonic power was reinforced during the campaign period — contributing to the Voice referendum's failure.

#### **3.2 Methods**

I used a combination of methods for my desk-based research into mainstream online news articles, combining qualitative textual analysis with quantitative content analysis. Textual analysis was chosen to examine how media producers encoded meaning through narrative framing and the selection of voices (Hall, 1980: 130). It reveals not only how issues were framed but also why, by linking media strategies to broader hegemonic struggles through nodal points and chains of equivalence (Laclau and Mouffe, 2001).

News reporting is rarely neutral; media organisations are shaped by commercial interests, writers' political affiliations, and audience expectations (Entman, 2007: 165–166). As print media declines, online news increasingly relies on attention metrics like clicks and shares, often prioritising controversial narratives over neutral reporting (Petkova et al., 2012: 866). Textual analysis therefore allows an unpacking of how ideological narratives were constructed for engagement, helping explain why fear-based narratives dominated.

I imported the articles into NVivo, coding them into frames, then systematically categorised and later quantified through content analysis (Araujo et al., 2018: 7–9). This streamlined the transition from qualitative insights to empirical verification. Content analysis confirmed which frames recurred across the dataset, illuminating how certain ideological narratives dominated public discourse.

Table 1 categorises the political alignment of the ten most-visited mainstream news outlets (see Table 5.2 in Parks et al., 2023: 80) alongside additional mainstream sources quoted in the textual analysis. I cross-referenced the publications' editorial stances (Richardson, 2023: n.p.) and their audience political orientations (Parks et al., 2023: 35) to determine overall ideological leanings. This reflected both encoding and decoding perspectives in line with Hall's model, allowing me to track patterns of partisan influence on the referendum debate. The findings evidenced a clear polarisation along ideological lines and a disproportionate influence of right-leaning media in shaping public understanding of the Voice.

	Online news site	Political Alignment
Top 10 most visited mainstream sites	ABC News	Centre-left
	News.com.au	Centre-right
	9News	Centre-right
	The Guardian	Left-leaning
	7News	Centre-right
	BBC News	Centre
	The Australian	Right-leaning
	SBS News	Centre-left
	Sky News	Right-leaning
	Daily Mail	Right-leaning
Additional mainstream sites quoted in analysis	The Sydney Morning Herald	Centre-left
	The Herald Sun	Right-leaning
	The Advocate	Centre-right
	Australian Financial Review	Centre-right

Table 1. Political alignment of Australia's mainstream news media sites

Finally, I analysed public opinion polling data before, during, and after the referendum to explore how media narratives may have shaped audience decoding. While polling cannot establish direct causality, it offers valuable insights into how hegemonic narratives filtered into public consciousness (Hanke, 2007: 74). This final stage applies Hall's decoding model to gauge reception and strengthens the link between media discourse and referendum outcomes.

Thus, my mixed methodology ensures both depth and breadth, combining detailed textual analysis with empirical data to critically analyse the online mainstream media's influence on the Voice referendum.

#### 3.3 Data Collection

My research focused exclusively on online news articles, both a practical and empirical decision. In 2023, 51% of Australians accessed news through online platforms – second only to television at 58% – making it a highly significant platform for shaping public understanding (Park et al., 2023: 75). Geographical limitations (conducting research from the UK) made television archives inaccessible, justifying this focus.

My time frame for data collection was from 1 January 2023 to 13 October 2023, the day before the referendum. This period captures the critical window when public opinion shifted decisively from Yes to No (Biddle et al., 2024: 28). Articles were sourced using Boolean search operators ("Voice to Parliament", "Voice referendum" or "Indigenous recognition") to ensure relevance and consistency across the different searches conducted.

Only articles that actively swayed readers toward either a Yes or No position were included in the final dataset of 175 articles. The few neutral or purely descriptive news acticles were excluded. My research is concerned not with the volume of neutral reporting, but with how news media discourse constructed meaning and pushed ideological narratives. In a high-stakes referendum, the encoding of persuasion mattered, not passive information. By focusing solely on positively or negatively framed articles, this study can expose how the media fought to define the Voice's meaning. I conducted research in three stages to have a diverse sample of mainstream and marginalised voices, backed by data from the *Digital News Report: Australia 2023*. Firstly, I searched the top 100 news results on Google Search, reflecting how 30% of Australians access news stories via search engines without filtering by author or outlet (Park et al., 2023: 83). Secondly, I reviewed 50 more articles from Australia's ten most-visited online news outlets (see Table 1). This was due to that 23% of Australians primarily rely on just one or two trusted online news brands for their news consumption (Park et al., 2023: 81). Some of these outlets required a paid subscription to access, so I used Factiva to bypass these paywalls. Thirdly, I incorporated 25 articles from the top four Indigenous-run media platforms: NITV, Koori Mail, National Indigenous Times, and IndigenousX. These were the most popular among Indigenous Australians (Forde, 2024: 64) and included to counterbalance the marginalisation of Indigenous perspectives in mainstream reporting, a dynamic that is itself analysed later in this dissertation.

#### 3.4 Limitations

The media landscape in Australia is very fragmented, with multiple platforms each shaping how users access and decode information in different ways. Social media had become the third most used source of news during the referendum, accessed by 45% of Australians (Park et al., 2023: 75). However, due to the scope of this study, social media was excluded alongside TV. Although the Voice remains underresearched, social media has surprisingly already received decent scholarly attention (see: Graham, 2024; Phillips et al., 2024), so simply focusing on online mainstream media ensures my originality. While I acknowledge that my study captures only one dimension of the broader media landscape, this focus enables a deeper, more rigorous analysis of how hegemonic narratives were produced and circulated within the mainstream online news media sphere.

#### Chapter Four: Encoding the No Media Narratives

The overwhelming success of the No vote reflected how mainstream media discourse shaped public perceptions of the risks a Voice to Parliament (Voice) posed to Australia. This chapter examines how No-supporting media framed its arguments, constructing a narrative that resonated with fears of national division, economic threat, and democratic instability, rooted in settler insecurity. Applying Hall's (1980) encoding model and Laclau and Mouffe's (2001) discourse theory, this chapter explores how these messages were encoded in media articles, identifies which sites were responsible for amplifying them, and shows how they contributed to a hegemonic discourse that positioned the Voice as threat to the nation. The chapter also draws on Markiewicz's (2023) argument that political actors construct vulnerabilities to legitimise security threats.

## 4.1 Textual Analysis

#### 4.1.1 Encoding strategies: buzzwords of 'instability', 'threat' and 'division'

The No-supporting mainstream media constructed a discourse that positioned the Voice as a destabilising force, encoding messages that evoked fear and insecurity. Four primary encoding strategies emerged, coded into frames for analysis: democratic instability, economic threat, racial division, and fearmongering.

The first frame found was that the Voice would create democratic instability. Right-leaning news sites *The Australian* and *Australian Financial Review* warned the Voice would give out "*special privileges*" (Tomyn, 2023: n.p.; Downer, 2023: n.p.) casting it as an undemocratic institution that would position Indigenous Australians above others. This framing relied on the ideological interpretation that there is already equality of opportunity in Australia, ignoring the real historical and structural inequalities that constitutional recognition sought to address. The few Indigenous voices that agreed were amplified to support this discourse. For instance, Nyunggai Warren Mundine wrote on Indigenous-run media outlet *NITV*:

"The Voice is a response to times and conditions that no longer exist, a product of a time warp and of the personal ambition of a select few" (Mundine, 2023: n.p.).

While this is presented as a grassroots Indigenous critique, Mundine is a Liberal-aligned political figure (Torre, 2025). His rhetoric echoed the dominant right-leaning portrayal of the Voice as illegitimate and exclusionary, justifying claims it would undermine democratic governance. Even though the Australian Electoral Commission (AEC) (2023: 14) clarified in its referendum pamphlet that the Voice would only have advisory powers and could not veto legislation, media misrepresentation persisted. This highlights how ideologically misleading messages can be encoded as "common sense" (Mouffe, 2008: 4; Hall, 1980: 132), which reinforces hegemonic perspectives under the disguise of neutrality. Here, the language of democracy was co-opted as a nodal point (Laclau & Mouffe, 2001: 113) through which the No-leaning outlets constructed a discourse of exclusion around its Constitution. Democracy was anchored to majority rule and political uniformity. Hence, the Voice was positioned as a deviation from democratic norms, where the Voice's 'special treatment' spoils the imagined neutrality of the Australian Constitution. This demonstrates how neoliberal democratic values can be strategically deployed to resist transformative change (Laclau and Mouffe, 2001: 127-134; Coulthard, 2014: 101-103). When articulated to defend the status quo, democracy (the baseline of inclusion) becomes a tool of obstruction; one that hides the ongoing inequalities of power behind an appeal to fairness. Thus, the No-supporting sites rearticulated what the Voice would bring for Australia to reassert settler authority, portraying Indigenous participation not as an extension of democracy, but a rupture from it.

Secondly, *The Australian, The Advocate* and *Daily Mail* strategically framed the Voice as an economic threat, being a financially irresponsible and an unaccountable policy. Headlines claimed the "*exorbitant cost of Voice to Parliament referendum is exposed*" (Chain, 2023a: n.p.) – "*wasting \$364.6 million*" (Johnson, 2023: n.p.) – which embedded the Voice within a narrative of wasteful governmental excess, "*spending too much time and effort on an issue that lags well behind the issue of cost of living*" (Shanahan, 2023: n.p.). The Voice was framed as leeching on taxpayer resources, positioning the government to be ignoring the remaining 97% of Australians struggling with bills. Another article asserted:

"Billions of dollars would be thrown into the bureaucratic 'black hole', with very little reaching those who really need it" (Fleming, 2023: n.p.).

This 'black hole' metaphor encoded the Voice as a binding economic burden, positioned around the nodal point of economic responsibility. Markiewicz (2023: 204-205) highlights why this nodal point was anchored within a cost-of-living crisis, as securitisation relies on the formulation of shared vulnerabilities. In this context, economic fragility was constructed to justify rejecting constitutional reform. Rather than treating economic hardship and structural reform as parallel but unrelated national issues, the media framed that affirming Indigenous rights would come at the direct expense of struggling households. This conflation, fusing the unrelated crises into a zero-sum logic, reflects a discursively embedded vulnerability narrative (Markiewicz, 2023: 208), which constructs fears of the dominant hegemonic in-group (non-Indigenous Australians) going into economic turmoil. As Mueller (2021: 162) highlights, these narratives naturalise settler exceptionalism, portraying Indigenous justice as an external threat to the neoliberal economic order, thus reinforcing existing hierarchies of entitlement and funding allocations.

The third key frame discovered was portraying the Voice as a source of racial division. Highprofile No campaigners Peta Credlin claimed on *Sky News* the proposal was "*not about recognition but power and racial division*" (Credlin, 2023: n.p.), while Andrew Bolt on *The Herald Sun* took this further:

"Making whites your enemy isn't a way to win [...] it was Albanese who decided we should vote on a change our constitution to forever divide Australians by race" (Bolt, 2023: n.p.).

Bolt placed the blame directly onto Prime Minister Albanese, framing him as the architect of this racial divide. By framing the inclusion of Indigenous voices as inherently exclusionary to whites, Bolt positioned recognition as another zero-sum game, where any gain for Indigenous Australians is constructed as a loss for the non-Indigenous – wilfully ignoring that the dominant group already have complete access to everything the Indigenous peoples are hoping to gain. This weaponised any hopes for inclusion and reinforced a racial binary that denies the possibility of shared sovereignty or mutual

recognition (Akena, 2012: 615-616). Many similar claims of "separatism" (McHugh, 2023: n.p.; Ergas, 2023: n.p.) were found from *The Australian*, constructing the Voice not as a step toward justice, but as a threat to national unity. This framing draws on a long history of denying how race has structured Australian political life – from 'terra nullius' to the White Australia policy (Boese, 2021: 349; Francis, 1996) - which exposes the dominant society's vulnerability when whiteness is no longer left unspoken. Here, Indigenous recognition was reinterpreted as showing racial preference and calls for selfdetermination were encoded as demands for special treatment (Pedersen et al., 2011: 93; Breen, 2023). These right-leaning articles reveal either a deep ignorance of, or a wilful disregard for, the structural racial divisions that have defined Australia since colonisation. This rhetorical move allowed the Nosupporting media to promote a colourblind narrative that positioned itself as inclusive, while reinforcing existing racial hierarchies. It mirrors Hutchinson's (2019: 9) "Alt-Patriotism": how nationalism is disguised in the language of fairness and unity, which legitimises the idea of a shared culture being under threat when a minority group tries to infiltrate. This sentiment fits neatly within Markiewicz's (2023: 208) vulnerability of securitisation, where even modest efforts at recognition become existential risks to the national order. It also reveals when appeals to unity fail, it works to uphold the racial status quo, disincentivising Indigenous peoples to seek reform (Robbins, 2007: 326). Hence, the media's framing of the Voice as racially divisive was more than a political tactic; it was a deeper expression of resistance to reckoning with Australia's colonial foundations.

The final dominant frame identified was fearmongering, where outlets encoded the Voice as a covert threat through many conspiracy theories (see Southwell, 2023; Huitson, 2023). *Sky News* Peta Credlin led one of the most powerful conspiracies that the government and Indigenous supporters had coerced a secret agenda, after supposedly uncovering an additional "*26 pages of the Uluru Statement*" (Davis, 2023: n.p.). As these conspiracies have been thoroughly debunked by Fielding (2024: 14) and Carson et al. (2024: 14), their significance here is not about integrity but their utility; how they gained legitimacy through emotional and ideological appeals. As the vote neared, *Sky News* amplified the 26-page conspiracy, framing the Uluru Statement's supposed 'extra pages' on colonisation as a personal attack on today's non-Indigenous Australians:

"Every hateful utterance expressed against the colonial British by the document [is aimed] towards today's non-Aboriginal Australians, because, by their sheer existence, non-Aboriginal Australians perpetuate the law's violation" (Voltz, 2023: n.p.).

This rhetoric reverses efforts of historical redress into a current threat, by repositioning non-Indigenous Australians as victims of a vengeful, racially motivated movement. Through this conspiracy framing, right-leaning media drew on its readers' pre-existing anxieties about the Voice, implying their Labour government had deceived them in this vengeful plot, hence positioning the Voice as a threat to democratic sovereignty (Altheide and Michalowski, 1999: 497; Nai, 2018: 219). Crucially, the Noleaning media reframed the dominant group as the vulnerable subject, invoking what Markiewicz (2023: 214) calls reconfigured vulnerability: a way for actors to legitimately resist change by claiming victimhood based on their insecurities. These right-leaning articles' frames were constructed around fragility, positioning the Voice as a threat to the governance and to the ontological security of the majority non-Indigenous nation. This fear-based discourse provided a reference point for a broader chain of equivalence: linking the Voice to democratic instability, economic insecurity, and racial division. Conspiracy theories, by nature, only gain traction when other pre-existing fears are amplified and can offer a seemingly coherent explanation for the many perceived threats; it fuses the frames together (Chayinska and Minescu, 2018: 991). Therefore, these distinct nodal points (democracy, economic responsibility, and equality) were bound together through a fear of losing their hegemony, of being second importance to just one component of the government's agenda.

Although it was not always coherently articulated, this combined fear-based discourse transformed a proposal for justice into an existential threat. It was legitimised because it tapped into a broader settler-frontier anxiety: "imagined threats posed by the indigenous people to the security and safety of the settlers" (Chouchene, 2020: 443). As Chouchene (2020: 456) highlights, this anxiety reflects the fragility of settler security, as being a settler-frontier categorically places them as an outsider. This vulnerability is rooted in the historical tension between occupation and legitimacy of belonging to a nation. Skrynsky (2024: 33-36) and Woollacott (2009: 11.3-11.4) build on this, showing how settler unbelonging fuels a collective in-group appeal; by invoking shared notions of a new national

identity and a new belonging – simultaneously also their collective fear of losing it – they reinforce their dominant power. Thus, linking Markiewicz's (2023: 214) reconfigured vulnerability, the narratives surrounding the Voice helped to consolidate a hegemonic discourse of fear, closing space for reasoned deliberation and reinforcing the racial and cultural boundaries of the nation.

#### 4.1.2 Indigenous Skewed Anomalies

The media amplified Indigenous opposition to the Voice, combining two polarising critiques led by Senator Jacinta Nampijinpa Price and Senator Lidia Thorpe, all while flattening the spectrum of Indigenous support.

Heavily endorsed by the Liberal opposition, Price emerged as the political figurehead for a small Indigenous group of opposers to the Voice, but mainly served the interests of non-Indigenous liberal campaigns (Kenny, 2023). Leading the Liberal Fair Australia campaign, she took a similar stance of Nyunggai Warren Mundine, that the Voice was "*divisive, dangerous, expensive and not fair*" (Hussain, 2023: n.p.). *Daily Mail* took the lead on pushing her narratives – 18 articles on her alone in the referendum's lead up – where she was framed as a symbol of rational dissent among the Indigenous community, serving to legitimise the Liberal opposition.

## "[Price] believes Aboriginal children from dysfunctional families should be allowed to stay with and be raised by white families" (Airs, 2023: n.p.).

Price justified the rationale behind the Stolen Generations: the forced removal of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children from their families by the government until the 1970s (Moses, 2004: 17). Here, *Daily Mail* gave uncritical coverage, offering Price a platform for her sweeping statements and presenting her stance as 'legitimate' news. The outlet played a key role in shaping public perceptions of how Indigenous communities felt about their colonisation, despite her position being vastly unrepresentative of the overall Indigenous consensus (Bradfield, 2024: 779). The outlet contributed to reinforcing a narrative that stigmatises Indigenous communities and erases a vast part of their structural cause of their inequality. Her image became a nodal point for anchoring Indigenous

dissent with Liberal values, becoming a discursive tool to legitimise these non-Indigenous fears of losing power under the illusion of broad Indigenous support.

On the contrary, Thorpe's opposition to the Voice was unique, stemming from a decolonial critique of the modern Australian state, crucially not a rejection of Indigenous rights. Her opposition was built on her political beliefs of needing radical change for Indigenous Australians outside of Western structures, as a Voice would only embed Indigenous perspectives within, and be second to, a Western political framework that continues to marginalise First Nations people. Left-leaning *the Guardian* outlined her stance:

## "[Thorpe describes the Voice] as a 'powerless advisory body', 'window dressing for constitutional recognition' and an 'insult' to First Nations people's intelligence" (Canales, 2023: n.p.).

Thorpe's critique closely aligns with Coulthard's (2014: 14) argument that state-led recognition of Indigenous identity can operate as a settler strategy of domestication; incorporating Indigenous demands into existing liberal frameworks without changing any structures of power. For Thorpe, being included within the Western legislation meant they government had legitimised their settler power under the illusion of consultation. As the pamphlet stated the Voice would have no veto power (AEC, 2023: 14), originally intended to reduce fears that it would have too much power, it simultaneously confirmed that the proposal did not go far enough for Thorpe. She rejected symbolic recognition, but importantly for real structural transformation, through truth-telling and treaty, not absorption into neocolonial governance.

Despite the fundamentally different logics behind Thorpe's decolonial critiques and Price's Liberal alliance, right-leaning media collapsed the two into a single narrative of Indigenous dissent. In headlines such as *"Thorpe erupts at Labor for 'whitesplaining' as she joins Jacinta Price"* (Chain, 2023b: n.p.), *Daily Mail* manufactured a unity between the two women, despite their clear political disagreements. In fact, Price publicly dismissed Thorpe's recent political activism – when she 'heckled' at the King – as *"an embarrassing attempt to seek attention"* (Brennan, 2024: n.p.). Left-leaning *The Guardian* also clarified Thorpe's stance during the campaigns, as Thorpe publicly criticised the No campaign for appropriating her statements, clarifying in its headlines that *"Thorpe brands leading no* 

*group 'deceptive' for using her quotes"* (Butler, 2023a: n.p.), and reaffirming her status as an independent voice, not aligning with any party built from colonial structures. Yet the right-leaning media's framing positioned both figures as the core figureheads of Indigenous opposition, bolstered in the media to falsely suggest to voters that the overall Indigenous opinion of the Voice was deeply divided. This simplification served as a hegemonic function: chains of equivalence linked these disparate discourses under a common signifier, in this case, 'racial division' to produce hegemonic meaning. The media's use of Thorpe and Price as nodal points allowed it to project an image of widespread Indigenous rejection, erasing their complete ideological differences in its media portrayals. In flattening these differing perspectives to a single hegemonic anti-Voice narrative, the media reassured non-Indigenous Australians that Indigenous people could not even collectively decide if they wanted the Voice.

## 4.2 Content analysis

To complement the qualitative textual analysis, a quantitative content analysis was conducted to situate my findings within the broader context of my research into all mainstream media coverage of the Voice. Having identified and analysed my most common negative frames found above, this quantitative layer strengthens my argument that these frames were widely deployed in the mainstream discourse and provides broader evidence of ideological bias looking at the editorial stance of the publications. Many articles combined frames together to consolidate a broader narrative of fear and instability.

Frames	Number of articles using frame	Percentage of those articles from right- leaning media sites (1 decimal place) (%)
Democratic instability	31	74.2
Economic threat	34	79.4
Racial division	61	86.9
Fearmongering	41	85.4
Total articles encoding these frames in dataset	87	
Total No-leaning articles	90	

**Table 2.** Content analysis of negative-swaying rhetoric in Australian mainstream online news media.Note: Articles often employed more than one frame, so figures reflect overlapping use and do not sumto 87.

Table 2 shows that out of the 90 No-leaning articles, 87 encoded one or more of the dominant negative frames identified, showing just how tightly orchestrated the No discourse became. The most employed frame was racial division, appearing in 35% of the overall dataset, with an overwhelming 86.9% of those articles coming from right-leaning outlets. This was expected as racial division was weaponised in two ways: portraying the Voice as exclusionary towards white Australians and using minor Indigenous dissent to push the narrative that the whole Indigenous community was divided. Each frame appeared in at least one in six articles across the dataset (175 articles), and every frame was encoded predominantly through right-leaning outlets (all over 74%). This confirms a clear ideological pattern. With 59% of Australians paying some or a good deal of attention to online news during the campaign (Biddle et al., 2023: vi), the scale of this discursive dominance cannot be ignored. The data strongly supports the claim that right-leaning media were central to shaping and circulating hegemonic narratives of fear, loss, and instability. By linking the Voice to fears of democratic instability, economic threat, and racial division, No media narratives powerfully primed voters toward rejection.

## Chapter Five: Encoding the Yes Media Narratives

The sheer loss of the Yes vote reflected not only the strength of the No-supporting media rhetoric but also the limitations of mainstream media discourse in reshaping public perceptions of what a Voice to Parliament (Voice) could bring for Australia. This chapter examines how Yes-supporting media framed its arguments – more often its counterarguments to the No narratives – by constructing vision centred on historical redress and policy efficiency, to collectively push for a stronger national identity. Still applying Hall's (1980) encoding model and Laclau and Mouffe's (2001) discourse theory, this chapter explores how these messages were encoded in media articles, which news sites pushed these narratives the most and ultimately how these scattered discourses ultimately failed to consolidate a singular hegemonic position in the public sphere. The chapter also draws on Coulthard's (2014) rejection of Indigenous recognition politics, as the Voice's "substantial legal reform" (Australian Human Rights Commission, 2023: 23) limited potential for transformative change. Fundamentally, narratives of recognition became a double-edged sword: what was framed as unifying ultimately undermined the Yes-supporting media's credibility and unintentionally undercut its impact, exposing it to critique from both radical ends of the political spectrum.

## 5.1 Textual Analysis

#### 5.1.1 Encoding strategies: pursuing 'redress', 'efficiency' and 'identity'

From the outset, the Yes-supporting media revealed a key weakness: unlike the No narratives, its coverage lacked a strong, centralised set of encoding strategies. Much of the pro-Voice discourse was reactive; it focused on rebutting misinformation rather than having a unified, hegemonic vision. While fact-checking helped correct false claims, it also inadvertently amplified them by keeping them in news circulation. As Park et al. (2023: 81) note, 23% of Australians get their news from just one or two online media sources, so these Yes-supporting sites are unlikely to reach their intended No-supporting targets. Those most drawn to fear-based conspiracy narratives are, by nature, often entrenched in echo chambers that reinforce their existing beliefs, leaving little space for alternative interpretations to be received, let alone accepted (Lackey, 2021: 207-210; Chayinska and Minescu, 2018: 991). Instead, it introduced

these fear-based narratives to its readers who might not have encountered them otherwise. As a result, Yes-supporting media, at best, circulated the fear-based discourse without offering a compelling counter-hegemonic alternative. Still, three primary encoding strategies emerged from pro-Voice coverage, coded into frames for analysis: historical redress, policy efficiency, and national identity.

Firstly, the Voice was framed as a route to historical redress. Left-leaning *The Guardian* presented the referendum as a moral obligation to recognise Indigenous Australians in its headlines: *"Historians urge Australians to be on the right side of history"* (Butler, 2023b: n.p.). By temporarily moving away from politicians' jargon and using historians to prove fact from fiction, it presented the Voice as a clear corrective to Australia's colonial legacy. articulated around the nodal point of recognition, with associated signifiers like justice, truth-telling, and reconciliation. However, this vision of unity through positive difference was scarce without it being a part of rebutting the No narratives, meaning it struggled to dominate a discursive field increasingly shaped by antagonism. *The Guardian* and *ABC News* spent much time rebutting No narratives historical misinformation:

"Indigenous people 'disgusted' by Jacinta Nampijinpa Price's 'simply wrong' comments on colonisation" (Rose and Canales, 2023: n.p.).

"Don't know, vote no slogan is a poor shadow of the spirit which drew up our Constitution" (Tingle, 2023: n.p.)

By basing their efforts to correct the wrongs of the No narratives with historical redress, recognition became a floating signifier with no fixed definition in the discourse, as different groups tried to give them meaning in ways that suit their agenda (Laclau and Mouffe, 2001: 112). The Yessupporting media tried to give recognition a unifying, moral meaning, but it was quickly reinterpreted by the No-supporting media. Figures like Bolt (2023) portrayed it as a dangerous threat to national unity, while Thorpe saw it as symbolic and ineffectual (Canales, 2023). Australia's polarised media landscape – as shown in the Edelman Trust Barometer (2023) – made it even harder to reach agreement on what recognition meant. As Lee et al. (2017: 355–356) argue, trying to appeal to both sides in a polarised environment often pleases neither. Therefore, although recognition was intended as a nodal point for the Yes discourse, it remained unstable and too easily reshaped and hegemonised by others.

This is central to Coulthard's (2014: 151-153) rejection of liberal recognition politics under settler colonialism; recognition rarely disrupts dominant power and more often reabsorbed or subordinated to maintain existing hierarchies, whilst claiming they have made progress. Recognition hence became a floating signifier. This left the Yes-supporting media's historical redress narrative vulnerable and unable to compete with the stronger, fear-based narratives. Higgins (2025) emphasises that the referendum's defeat exposed a lack of political will to address Indigenous inequalities.

The second dominant frame encoded in Yes-supporting media was policy efficiency, presenting the Voice through practical reform aimed at improving outcomes and reducing financial waste in Indigenous policy. As evidenced in *The Sydney Morning Herald*:

"Research indicates that Indigenous-controlled community health organisations [...] are more effective at improving our health, and see more significant health benefits per dollar of expenditure" (Gittins, 2023: n.p.).

Here, the Voice was articulated around the nodal point of inclusion, countering No campaign narratives of waste and inefficiency using the example of cost-effective Indigenous-led health services. However, in the wider media landscape, this nodal point was directly in tension with the No media's articulations of democratic instability and economic insecurity. As Laclau and Mouffe (2001: 127–134) argue, hegemonic struggle emerges where there is a clash of competing logics: the logic of equivalence versus the logic of difference. Where the No media discourse formed a chain of equivalence (linking a range of fears into a singular message of threat), the Yes media discourse followed the logic of difference, focusing on a discourse of positive outcomes and practical improvements. While undoubtedly more constructive, the frame of policy efficiency lacked the emotional, fear-based ties stemming from settler insecurities, which much of the Australian population can relate to. As there was not a unified counter-hegemonic discourse, the nodal point of inclusion also became more of a floating signifier. Small wins in policy were no match for deeply rooted fears about sovereignty and settler-frontier anxiety.

The final frame found was how the Voice could reshape national identity, attempting to articulate a logic of difference between the nodal points of recognition and inclusion, to include

Indigenous peoples into institutions that still oppress them. Early in the campaign period, *The Guardian* reported on Australia Day itself as a key moment to link the Voice to national transformation. Enoch (2023: n.p.) proposed reframing Australia Day into the Aboriginal Day of Mourning: "*three days for Indigenous reflection, colonial truth-telling, and survival*", offering a powerful reimagining of national belonging. Hours later, Murphy and Butler (2023: n.p.) described Australia Day as "*the obvious springboard to next steps*" for the Voice campaign, to anchor constitutional change to a broader process of cultural healing. These narratives prove the initially bold attempts by the Yes-leaning media to rearticulate national identity around recognition and inclusion. However, by pushing the Voice to later bring transformative change, the Yes-leaning media unsurprisingly received backlash as the No-leaning media reinterpreted this as racial division. Deploying fearmongering tactics, the No-leaning *Daily Mail* headlined: "*Australia Day amid fears national celebration is being 'delegitimised' by endless toxic debate*" (Day et al., 2023: n.p.). Instead of consolidating a hegemonic position, they retreated in fear of losing broader support. The referendum pamphlet later clarified that the Voice would hold no veto power (AEC, 2023: 14), and by June, *The Guardian* headlined:

#### "Indigenous voice is not about 'culture wars' such as abolishing Australia Day" (Butler, 2023c: n.p.).

By trying to appease its audience, the Yes discourse lost coherence, backtracked on its original ambitions and traded off its radical supporters to secure broader moderate electoral interest. This outcome lays bare Coulthard's (2014: 17-19) warning that liberal recognition politics under settler colonialism does not deliver real structural change. Instead, recognition is swallowed up into colonial frameworks, stabilising existing hierarchies while tokenising inclusion as progress. The Yes media's initial attempt to reimagine Australian national identity without truly confronting the settler structures that still sustain dispossession inevitably failed. By simultaneously avoiding direct challenges to colonial power, they left their discourse frail and fragmented. Far from building a counter-hegemonic movement, the Yes narrative was diluted into symbolic gestures that could not compete with the No campaign's emotionally fear-charged appeals to loss, sovereignty, and existential threat. Thus, the Yes-supporting media's narrative was a double-edged sword, sabotaging itself with weak claims of national unity.

#### 5.1.2 The Sea of Indigenous Media Support

Despite the mainstream No-supporting, right-leaning media's portrayal of Indigenous voices as dissenting, the Indigenous-owned media overwhelmingly supported the Voice. Reflecting the 93% of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples that wanted a voice in matters affecting them (Reconciliation Australia 2022: 7), the Indigenous media coherently advocated for the transformative potential the Voice could offer. This was not in the Voice mechanism itself, but what this first step of recognition could later become. These articles were not among the most visible or widely circulated; the fact that they had to be separately and specifically researched outside my initial scope reflects broader issues of Indigenous political marginalisation and structural exclusion in the media landscape (Biddle et al., 2023: 82–83). Nevertheless, Indigenous outlets consistently pushed back against the frame of democratic instability, not by directly engaging with the No discourse's jargon, but simply by proving the need for constitutional permanence. *NITV* amplified the words of Torres Strait Islander Tanya Hosch and Aboriginal Alyawarre woman Pat Anderson:

## "[Hosch] acknowledged the coming and going of other Indigenous advisory boards that have been defunded and disbanded by the changing hands of government" (Howarth, 2023: n.p.).

"There is no Voice that exists now that represents who we are and what we want" (Pat in Saphore, 2023: n.p.)

*NITV* provided a platform not for historians or non-Indigenous politicians, but for First Nations peoples to speak for themselves. They demonstrate the fundamental need for constitutional permanence and real representation. Had this narrative been correctly hegemonised within the broader discourse through greater mainstream legitimisation of Indigenous media and subsequently getting broader public engagement, it would have been far harder for fearmongering liberal political figures to rebut.

In their attempt to gain more online presence, these Indigenous sites amplified each other's platforms. *National Indigenous Times* interviewed with Karla Grant's Living Black, *NITV*'s TV show, about joining their voices to strengthen Indigenous-led advocacy against the No narratives:

"Grant encourages all Australians to listen to the First Nations peoples and steer away from the politicising of the issue" (Whaler, 2023: n.p.)

Together, the Indigenous media attempted to construct a counter-hegemonic position to recentre Indigenous authority within the national conversation that was constantly objectifying and problematising them. Yet, despite this coordinated effort, their media does not receive the same viewcount as these larger mainstream news sites, with no Indigenous-run media featuring in the *Digital News Report: Australia 2023* (see Park et al., 2023). With lack of visibility, they were miniscule compared to the dominant mainstream narratives that amplified settler anxieties and manufactured the illusion of Indigenous division.

*IndigenousX* offered perhaps the most powerful framing of the stakes involved in historical redress:

## "Every time a First Nations child is stolen, locked up, put in cages, abused, ripped from country or country ripped from us we are reminded of the mere reality that our existence does not matter" (Turnbull-Roberts, 2023: n.p.)

IndigenousX published the raw reality for Indigenous peoples. Turnbull-Roberts (2023) framed historical redress not as a radical demand but as the bare minimum, after generations of dispossession, racism, and erasure of their systems and knowledge. The inequalities between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians are well scoped and published in reports, proving lower life expectancy, poor health, poverty, and being proportionally the most incarcerated in the world (ABS, 2022; Holland et al., 2024: 4). Yet, when it comes to actually rectifying these statistics, there is a relentless denial of Indigenous disparity when it threatens the comfortable thrones of settler privilege and power. The very decision to put Indigenous recognition to a national vote – instead of leaving it to be decided by those who live its consequences and understand what is at stake – exposes the asymmetry of power. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples were made to seek permission for their own political existence from those who benefit from their exclusion. Coulthard's (2014: 7–8, 151–153) warning bells are loud; state-mediated recognition would not have even dismantled neocolonial power, it simply repackages domination in the language of reconciliation. Even had it passed, the Voice risked being swallowed by the same settler frameworks that continue to marginalise Indigenous sovereignty.

always deferred, always conditional. The defeat of the Voice exposed too clearly the unfinished business of Australian neocolonialism. In a media environment where Indigenous voices were systematically sidelined and fear-driven narratives prevailed, true transformative change was foreclosed long before ballots were cast.

## 5.2 Content Analysis

This quantitative content analysis complements the earlier textual analysis, contextualising how Yessupporting media narratives were constructed and circulated. It strengthens my argument that while attempts were made to frame the Voice positively, these narratives lacked coherence and widespread reach across the media landscape.

Frames	Number of articles using frame	Percentage of those articles from left- leaning media sites (1 decimal place) (%)
Historical redress	30	60.0
Policy efficiency	22	63.6
National identity	19	84.2
Total articles encoding these frames in dataset	52	
Total Yes-leaning articles	85	

Table 3. Content analysis of positive-swaying rhetoric in mainstream online news media sites.

Note: Articles often employed more than one frame, so figures reflect overlapping use and do not sum

to 52.

Table 3 shows that while 85 articles leaned toward the Yes campaign, only 52 of these could be encoded into one of the three dominant frames identified. This shows the fundamental weakness of the Yes media's discursive strategy: fractured, unfocused, and unable to build a singular counter-hegemonic vision. While historical redress was the most common frame (appearing in 30 articles), its association with left-leaning outlets was comparatively weak at 60.0%. It was most common in Indigenous-run media, which were politically neutral in my coding. Indigenous media cannot and should not be forced into a Western left–right political spectrum. There is also no data that credibly places their audiences into ideological camps, and it feels fundamentally wrong to categorise Indigenous voices through settler-colonial political binaries. For this reason, Indigenous media were excluded from the left/right split, hence the lower overall political alignment scores. National identity had the highest partisan alignment (84.2% left-leaning) but was the least deployed. Combined with the scattered presence of historical redress and policy efficiency, this proves that Yes-supporting media failed to consolidate a coherent, emotionally resonant hegemonic discourse. Positive appeals were too easily drowned out by the No campaign's chain of fear, loss, and existential threat.

## Chapter Six: Audience Decoding; How Fear Overwhelmed Identity

This shorter chapter uses polling data to trace how Australians decoded these media narratives during the Voice to Parliament (Voice) referendum, mapping how public opinion shifted as fear eclipsed hope. Applying Hall's (1980) decoding model, it evidences how this hegemonic messaging found from textual analysis fractured initial support for the Voice and secured its defeat.

## 6.1 The Skyrocketing No and The Fading Yes

In February, Yes had a clear lead by 58-37 (Newspoll in Beaumont, 2023a). Yet by referendum week, 60% intended to vote No (Newspoll in Beaumont, 2023b). Hard No voters grew from 24% in March (Essential Research, 2023a) to 42% by September (Essential Research, 2023b), as the online news discourse shifted sharply. With 59% of Australians relying on online news to inform their voting (Biddle et al., 2023: vi), media framing of the Voice was likely to be a decisive factor.

Hall's (1980: 133–134) model captures the collapse through three decoding positions. Hegemonic readers initially accepted the Yes campaign's moral vision but negotiated readers (more uncertain and most influenced) seemed to have fallen for the fear-based frames. Biddle et al. (2023: 82) found 42% of early Yes voters switched sides by October. Meanwhile, oppositional readers entrenched their rejection. By voting week, eight in ten Australians prioritised the cost of living, while just one in ten ranked the Voice as a priority (Coorey, 2023). As the Voice became a battleground for settler identity and the Yes discourse lost coherence, the electorate moved decisively with it.

## 6.2 Rise of Division and Collapse of Engagement

Fear of "racial division" dominated decoding. Days before the vote, 42% decided they were going to vote No because the Voice would "divide Australia in the constitution on the basis of race" (Essential Research, 2023c: n.p.), up from 34% in June (Essential Research, 2023d). The ANU study similarly found 66.1% of No voters feared national division (Biddle et al., 2023: ix).

Meanwhile, there was a clear collapse of genuine engagement. In December 2022, 39% of Australians believed the Voice "would unify Australia, allowing us to reconcile with our country" (Essential Research, 2022: n.p.), but by August 2023, 58% agreed that "the decisions Indigenous Australians experience are the result of personal decisions they make" (Essential Research, 2023e: n.p.). 67% of Australians either had not heard of or had not read the Uluru Statement in June (Essential Research, 2023f) just after the Yes/No pamphlet was delivered to every household stating it.

While the cause cannot be wholly credited to the online news media, polling data suggests Australians were swayed less by the Voice itself than by the anxieties it came to embody. In the end, fear-based discourse did not need evidence, only repetition. Voters decoded fear and distrust, not hope which foreclosed the future before a single vote was cast.

## Chapter Seven: Conclusion

In conclusion, this dissertation has shown how mainstream online news media helped shape the failure of the Voice to Parliament (Voice) referendum. Through a critical discourse analysis, forming textual and context analysis alongside polling evidence, it traced how fear-based narratives from the Nosupporting media (democratic instability, economic threat, and racial division) were strategically encoded and decoded, fracturing initial support for the Voice and ultimately helping secure its defeat. These narratives stitched together a powerful fear-based chain of equivalence that resonated deeply with an electorate already primed by distrust in government, cost-of-living anxieties, and settler-frontier anxiety. What was framed by Indigenous leaders as a pathway to reconciliation was transformed into a zero-sum game over identity, sovereignty, and belonging.

At the same time, Yes-supporting media narratives, while morally compelling, struggled to cut through. Appeals to historical redress, policy efficiency, and national identity were too fractured and reactive, often rebutting misinformation rather than building a coherent counter-hegemonic discourse. Positive visions of unity and justice became floating signifiers, easily reinterpreted by opponents or lost in the noise of fear-based discourse. Without a unified emotional resonance to match the No's chain of existential threats, the Yes narrative could not secure the momentum it needed.

Indigenous-owned media provided some of the most authentic and powerful advocacy, consistently confirming the Voice as a necessary first step toward structural reform. But these voices were systematically sidelined. The media flattened Indigenous support into a false narrative of division, elevating a few dissenting figures while muting the overwhelming majority who endorsed the Uluru Statement's vision. In the battlefield for hegemony, Indigeneity was marginalised once again.

Aboriginal Australians have an excellent word for those who refuse to listen: *binan goonj* (from the Gunggar language) (Lucashenko, 2009: 5). Judging by the national conversation around the Voice, many non-Indigenous Australians' ears were simply not working. Faced with an invitation for truth-telling and recognition, the mainstream media fed back narratives of fear, vulnerability, and existential

threat. The Voice became less about improving Indigenous lives, and more about preserving settlerfrontier anxieties.

There are limitations to this dissertation. The first is more of a consideration. I did not want to Indigenous-run media place into a Western left–right political spectrum as forcing it into settler categories would only repeat the structures this referendum tried to challenge. I treated Indigenous outlets as politically neutral, but they were not neutral in importance. Even on a smaller scale, they offered vital spaces for Indigenous voices to resist mainstream narratives. More research must centre Indigenous media on their own terms through their own storytelling and visions of sovereignty, to importantly learn how to convey meaning away from these settler epistemologies. Secondly, while this dissertation traced clear patterns of media influence, it cannot claim total causality for the referendum's defeat. Audience decoding is always partial, and voters' choices are shaped by overlapping fears, hopes, and histories that media alone cannot fully determine. Nevertheless, I have conveyed online news media's vivid contribution.

Looking ahead, the defeat of the Voice creates difficult questions for Australia's future. It has left Prime Minister Albanese weakened ahead of the next election, facing growing pressure both from the Liberal opposition and disappointed Indigenous advocates. It also raises doubts about how any future moves toward treaty, truth-telling, promotion of Indigenous knowledge, or if Makarrata – "coming together after a struggle" (Referendum Council, 2017: i) – can succeed in an environment where even modest recognition is framed as a threat.

As this dissertation has demonstrated, the issue of Indigenous representation in the media is ultimately fitted within a singular hegemonic position of who gets to speak, who gets listened to, and whose fears are allowed to shape national identity. Without confronting the fear-based narratives that hardened into public common sense during the Voice referendum, Australia risks locking itself further into polarisation. Recognition is not just about constitutional amendments; it is about dismantling the everyday structures of denial and exclusion. If there is any hope for real reconciliation, it must start by reopening the ears that refused to hear, and recognising that without removing colonial truths and facilitating transformative justice, there can be no coming together after the struggle. Only by breaking the chain of fear can Australia ever hope to close the gap, or even begin to see it.

## **Bibliography**

Akena, Francis A. (2012) 'Critical Analysis of the Production of Western Knowledge and its Implications for Indigenous Knowledge and Decolonization', *Journal of Black Studies*, 43(6), pp. 599–619. Available at: 10.1177/0021934712440448.

Altheide, David L. and Michalowski, R. Sam (1999) 'Fear in the News: A Discourse of Control', *The Sociological Quarterly*, 40(3), pp. 475–503. Available at: 10.1111/j.1533-8525.1999.tb01730.x.

Amos, Andrew (2024) 'Health, mental health, and hearing Indigenous voices', *Indigenous Health*, 32(2), pp. 201–203. Available at: 10.1177/10398562241229611.

Araujo, Carolina L., Almeida do Carmo, Eliane, Fraga, Raiza G. (2018) 'Describing the Experience of Young Researchers in Interdisciplinary Qualitative Research Based on Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA) Using NVivo®', in António P. Costa, Luís P. Reis and António Moreira (eds) *Computer Supported Qualitative Research: New Trends on Qualitative Research*. Cham: Springer, pp. 1–11. Available at: 10.1007/978-3-030-01406-3.

Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) (2022) *Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander People: Census.* Available at: <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/people/aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander-peoples/aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander-people-census/latest-release</u> (Accessed: 16 September 2024).

Australian Electoral Commission (AEC) (2023) *Your Official Yes/No Referendum Pamphlet*. Australian Government, pp. 1–15. Available at: <u>https://www.aec.gov.au/referendums/files/pamphlet/your-official-yes-no-referendum-pamphlet.pdf</u> (Accessed: 10 August 2024).

Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) (2023) *Voice Referendum: Understanding the referendum from a human rights perspective*. Available at: <u>https://humanrights.gov.au/our-</u> work/aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander-social-justice/voice-referendum-understanding (Accessed: 2 September 2024).

Aylwin, José and Policzer, Pablo (2020) 'No Going Back. The Impact of ILO Convention 169 on Latin America in Comparative Perspective', *The School of Public Policy Publications*, 13(8), pp. 1– 30. Available at: <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=3620544</u> (Accessed: 12 January 2025). Baxter, Graeme and Marcella, Rita (2017) 'Voters' Online Information Behaviour and Response to Campaign Content During the Scottish Referendum on Independence', *International Journal of Information Management*, 37(6), pp. 539–546. Available at: 10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2017.05.013.

Biddle, Nicholas, Gray, Matthew, McAllister, Ian and Qvortrup, Matthew (2023) 'Detailed analysis of the 2023 Voice to Parliament Referendum and related social and political attitudes' *ANU Centre for Social Research and Methods*. Available at:

https://csrm.cass.anu.edu.au/sites/default/files/docs/2023/11/Detailed\_analysis\_of\_the\_2023\_Voice\_to Parliament\_Referendum\_and\_related\_social\_and\_political\_attitudes.pdf (Accessed: 16 September 2024).

Blackburn, Carole (2009) 'Differentiating indigenous citizenship: Seeking multiplicity in rights, identity, and sovereignty in Canada', *American Ethnologist*, 36(1), pp. 66–78. Available at: 10.1111/j.1548-1425.2008.01103.x.

Boese, Martina (2021) 'Race and Multiculturalism in Australia', in Martine Boese (ed.) *Routledge Handbook of Race and Ethnicity in Asia*. London: Routledge, pp. 347–364.

Bradfield, Abraham (2024) 'Decolonising consciousness: Confronting and living with colonial truths in Australia', *Journal of Sociology*, 60(4), pp. 778–797. Available at: 10.1177/14407833241253017.

Brennan, Dechlan (2024) '"She's got the ancestors right with her": Indigenous child commissioner defends Thorpe's King Charles protest', *National Indigenous Times*, 22 October. Available at: <a href="https://nit.com.au/22-10-2024/14419/shes-got-the-ancestors-right-with-her-indigenous-child-commissioner-defends-thorpes-king-charles-protest">https://nit.com.au/22-10-2024/14419/shes-got-the-ancestors-right-with-her-indigenous-child-commissioner-defends-thorpes-king-charles-protest</a> (Accessed: 27 February 2025).

Carson, Andrea, Grömping, Max, Gravelle, Timothy B., Jackman, Simon and Phillips, Justin B. (2024) 'Alert, but not alarmed: Electoral disinformation and trust during the 2023 Australian voice to parliament referendum', *Policy and Internet*, 0(0) (early view), pp. 1–18. Available at: 10.1002/poi3.429.

Chayinska, Maria and Minescu, Anca (2018) "'They've conspired against us": Understanding the role of social identification and conspiracy beliefs in justification of ingroup collective behavior', *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 48(7), pp. 990–998. Available at: 10.1002/ejsp.2511.

Chouchene, Amina M. (2020) 'Fear, anxiety, panic, and settler consciousness', *Settler Colonial Studies*, 10(4), pp. 443–460. Available at: 10.1080/2201473X.2019.1699707.

Coe, Lynda-June (2022) From the frontlines of Black resistance: reshaping meaning and purpose of Australia Day. MRes Thesis. Macquarie University. Available at: 10.25949/21529209.v1.

Colpani, Gianmaria (2022) 'Two Theories of Hegemony: Stuart Hall and Ernesto Laclau in Conversation', *Political Theory*, 50(2), pp. 221–246. Available at: 10.1177/00905917211019392.

Coulthard, Glen S. (2014) *Red Skin, White Masks: Rejecting the Colonial Politics of Recognition.* Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Crumpen, Tui (2024) 'Was the abolition of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission an act of dispossession?', *Australian Journal of Social Issues*, 0(0) (early view), pp. 1–12. Available at: 10.1002/ajs4.377.

Davies, Tanya and Davis, Jack (2023) "Unspeaking the empire': disentangling the colonial legacy of English education in Australia', *Changing English*, 31(1), pp. 15–27. Available at: 10.1080/1358684X.2023.2290509.

de Vreese, Claes H. (2007) 'Context, Elites, Media and Public Opinion in Referendums: When Campaigns Really Matter', in Claes H. de Vreese (ed.) *The Dynamics of Referendum Campaigns*. London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 1–20. Available at: 10.1057/9780230591189\_1.

Edelman Trust Barometer (2023) *Australia on a path to polarisation: Edelman Trust Barometer 2023*. Available at: <u>https://www.edelman.com.au/australia-path-polarisation-edelman-trust-barometer-2023</u> (Accessed: 12 March 2025).

Entman, Robert M. (2007) 'Framing Bias: Media in the Distribution of Power', *Journal of Communication*, 57(1), pp. 163–173. Available at: 10.1111/j.1460-2466.2006.00336.x.

Evans, Mark and Grattan, Michelle (2024) 'The Voice to Parliament and the Silent Majority', *Australian Quarterly*, 95(1), pp. 4–11. Available at: <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/27273780</u> (Accessed: 12 October 2024).

Fairclough, Norman (2003) 'Introduction', in Norman Fairclough (ed.) *Analysing Discourse: Textual Analysis for Social Research*, London and New York: Routledge, pp. 1–18.

Fielder, Thomas J. (2020) *Admitting demons : Brexit and Psychoanalysis*. PhD Thesis. Birkbeck, University of London. Available at: <u>https://eprints.bbk.ac.uk/id/eprint/55010</u> (Accessed: 12 February 2025).

Fielding, Victoria (2024) 'Failing Democracy: The Voice Referendum Shows a Media Enquiry', *Australian Quarterly*, 95(1), pp. 12–18. Available at: <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/27273781</u> (Accessed: 12 October 2024).

Fielding, Victoria, Boucaut, Robert, Son, Catherine and Beare, Alexander H. (2025) 'News media's legitimization of disinformation: propaganda and the length of the Uluru Statement', *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, 0(0) (early view), pp. 1–6. Available at: 10.1080/15295036.2025.2465680.

Francis, Mark (1996) 'Social Darwinism and the construction of institutionalised racism in Australia', *Journal of Australian Studies*, 20(50–51), pp. 90–105. Available at: 10.1080/14443059609387281.

Forde, Susan, Van Issum, Harry, Bargallie, Debbie, Meston, Troy, Anderson, Heather, de Groot Heupner, Susan and Barnett, Leda (2024) *Radio, Television and Digital Media in 21st Century Indigenous Broadcasting: A Place of Old and New Ways.* Queensland: Griffith University. Available at: <u>https://www.niaa.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2024-12/griffith-university-Indigenous-</u> <u>Report-A-Place-of-Old-and-New-Ways.pdf</u> (Accessed: 2 December 2024).

Graham, Timothy (2024) 'Exploring a post-truth referendum: Australia's Voice to Parliament and the management of attention on social media', *Media International Australia*, 0(0) (early view), pp. 1–24. Available at: 10.1177/1329878X241267756.

Gramsci, Antonio (1971) *Selections from the Prison Notebooks*. Translated from Italian by Quintin Hoare and Geoffery N. Smith (eds). New York: International Publishers.

Hall, Stuart (1980) 'Encoding/Decoding', in Stuart Hall, Dorothy Hobson, Andrew Love and Paul Willis (eds) *Media, Culture, Language: Working Papers in Cultural Studies, 1972-79*. London: Unwin Hyman, pp. 128–138.

Hanke, Bob (2007) 'Media Poll-Itics in Canadian Elections: A Report on Accelerated Public Opinion', *Cultural Politics*, 3(1), pp. 71–94. Available at: 10.2752/174321907780031089.

Hanna, Philippe and Vanclay, Frank (2013) 'Human, rights, Indigenous peoples and the concept of Free, Prior and Informed Consent', *Impact Assessment and Project Appraisal*, 31(2), pp. 146–157. Available at: 10.1080/14615517.2013.780373.

Higgins, Isabella (2025) 'Disturbing Closing the Gap report shows there's been little political will to address inequality in the wake of the failed referendum', *ABC News*, 13 March. Available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2025-03-13/closing-the-gap-report-data-fail-address-indigenousinequality/105046662 (Accessed: 12 April 2025).

Hobbs, Harry and Jones, Benjamin T. (2022) 'Egalitarian nationhoods: a political theory in defence of the voice to parliament in the Uluru Statement from the Heart', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 57(2), pp. 1–16. Available at: 10.1080/10361146.2022.2028720.

Hobolt, Sara B. (2005) 'When Europe matters: The impact of political information on voting behaviour in EU referendums', *Journal of Elections, Public Opinion and Parties*, 15(1), pp. 85–109. Available at: 10.1080/13689880500064635.

Hokowhitu, Brendan, and Devadas, Vijay (eds) (2013) *The Fourth Eye: Māori Media in Aotearoa New Zealand*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Holland, Lorelle, Lee, Claudia, Toombs, Maree, Smirnov, Andrew and Reid, Natasha (2024) 'Resisting the incarceration of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children: A scoping review to determine the cultural responsiveness of diversion programs', *First Nations Health and Wellbeing – The Lowitja Journal*, 2(100023), pp. 1–28. Available at: 10.1016/j.fnhli.2024.100023.

Hutchinson, Jade (2019) 'The New-Far-Right Movement in Australia', *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 33(7), pp. 1–23. Available at: 10.1080/09546553.2019.1629909.

International Labour Organisation (1989) *C169 – Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Convention, 1989* (*No. 169*). Geneva: ILO. Available at: <u>https://normlex.ilo.org/dyn/nrmlx\_en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100\_ILO\_CODE:C169</u> (Accessed: 14 September 2024).

Koerner, Catherine (2015) 'White Australian identities and Indigenous land rights', *Social Identities*, 21(2), pp. 87–101. Available at: 10.1080/13504630.2014.1002391.

Lackay, Jennifer (2021) 'Echo Chambers, Fake News, and Social Epistemology', in Sven Bernecker, Amy K. Flowerree and Thomas Grundmann (eds) *The epistemology of fake news*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 206–227. Available at: 10.1093/oso/9780198863977.001.0001.

Laclau, Ernesto and Mouffe, Chantal (2001) *Hegemony and Socialist Strategy: Towards a Radical Democratic Politics*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. London: Verso.

Lee, Paul S. N., So, Clement Y. K., Leung, Lous, Lee, Francis L. F. and Chan, Michael (2017) 'The struggle for hegemony: the emergence of a counter-public sphere in post-1997 Hong Kong', *Chinese Journal of Communication*, 10(4), pp. 338–359. Available at: 10.1080/17544750.2017.1396230.

Lucashenko, Melissa (2009) 'Muwi muwi-nyhin, binung goonj: boastful talk and broken ears [The issues involved in writing about Australian Indigenous culture]', *Writing Queensland*, 186(1), pp. 5–7. Available at: 10.3316/ielapa.200911061.

Macoun, Alissa, Parker, Kristy and Strakosch, Elizabeth (2019) 'Australian political studies and the production of disciplinary innocence', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 54(3), pp. 378–395. Available at: 10.1080/10361146.2019.1625862.

Maguire, Dannielle (2023) 'The Voice to Parliament referendum was defeated. Let's catch you up on the results' *ABC News*, 14 October. Available at: <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-10-15/voice-to-parliament-referendum-result-no-vote-yes-campaign/102977654</u> (Accessed: 2 September 2024).

Markiewicz, Tadek (2023) 'The vulnerability of securitisation: the missing link of critical security studies', *Contemporary Politics*, 30(2), pp. 199–220. Available at: 10.1080/13569775.2023.2267371.

McAllister, Ian and Biddle, Nicholas (2024) 'Safety or change? The 2023 Australian voice referendum', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 59(2), pp. 141–160. Available at: 10.1080/10361146.2024.2351018.

McCoy, Jennifer, Rahman, Tahmina and Somer, Murat (2018) 'Polarization and the Global Crisis of Democracy: Common Patterns, Dynamics, and Pernicious Consequences for Democratic Polities', *American Behavioral Scientist*, 62(1), pp. 16–42. Available at: 10.1177/0002764218759576.

Moreton-Robinson, Aileen (2007) 'Writing off Indigenous sovereignty: The discourse of security and patriarchal white sovereignty', in Aileen Moreton-Robinson (ed.) *Sovereign Subjects: Indigenous sovereignty matters*. Sydney: Allen & Unwin, pp. 86–102.

Moses, A. Dirk (2004) 'Chapter 1: Genocide and Settler Society in Australian History', in A. Dirk Moses (ed.) *Genocide and Settler Society: Frontier Violence and Stolen Indigenous Children in Australian history*. New York: Berghahn Books, pp. 3–48.

Mouffe, Chantal (2008) 'Critique as Counter-Hegemonic Intervention', *Transversal Multilingual Webjournal*. Vienna: European Institute for Progressive Cultural Policies. Available at: <a href="http://eipcp.net/transversal/0808/mouffe/en/print">http://eipcp.net/transversal/0808/mouffe/en/print</a> (Accessed: 13 October 2024).

Mueller, Sascha D. (2021) *Economic securitisation and the normalisation of exceptionalism: how economic risk rhetoric is used to justify and normalise exceptionalism.* PhD Thesis. University of Canterbury. Available at: <u>https://hdl.handle.net/10092/104497</u> (Accessed: 18 December 2024).

Nai, Alessandro (2018) 'Fear and Loathing in Populist Campaigns? Comparing the Communication Style of Populists and Non-populists in Elections Worldwide', *Journal of Political Marketing*, 20(2), pp. 219–250. Available at: 10.1080/15377857.2018.1491439.

Nakata, Sana and Bray, Daniel (2023) 'On representation and the politics of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander voice', *Public Law Review*, 34(2), pp. 120–128. Available at: <u>https://www.referendum-voice.com.au/uploads/1/4/6/3/146303838/snakata\_dbray\_plr\_v34\_pt2.pdf</u> (Accessed: 13 December 2024).

Ni, Yuwei (2024) 'Navigating Intercultural Communication in the Media Landscape: Challenging Stereotypes and Cultivating Critical Perspectives—Hall Model as the Framework', *Digital Society*, 3(36), pp. 1–12. Available at: 10.1007/s44206-024-00126-x.

Obare, Maureen A. (2018) *The Voter Behaviour: An Analysis of Presidential Opinion Polls*. PhD Thesis. University of Nairobi. Available at: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/11295/104514</u> (Accessed: 2 December 2024).

Oksanen, Aslak-Antti (2023) 'Dimming the midnight sun? Implications of the Sámi Council's intervention against the SCoPEx project', *Frontiers in Climate*, 5(994193), pp. 1–12. Available at: 10.3389/fclim.2023.994193.

O'Sullivan, Dominic (2024) 'Beyond the First Nations Voice to Parliament: Who "owns" the state?', *Australian Journal of Social Issues*, 0(0) (early view), pp. 1–15. Available at: 10.1002/ajs4.380.

Park, Sora, McGuinness, Kier ban, Fisher, Caroline, Lee, Jee Young, McCallum, Kerry, Cai, Xiaolan, Chatskin, Mona, Mardjianto, F.X. Lilik D. and Yao, Shengnan P. (2023) *Digital News Report: Australia 2023*. Canberra: News and Media Research Centre, University of Canberra. Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.25916/v0mt-9k87</u> (Accessed: 20 September 2024).

Pedersen, Anne, Dudgeon, Pat, Watt, Susan and Griffiths, Brian (2011) 'Attitudes toward indigenous Australians: The issue of "special treatment", *Australian Psychologist*, 41(2), pp. 85–94. Available at: 10.1080/00050060600585502.

Petkova, Antoaneta P., Rindova, Violina P. and Gupta, Anil K. (2013) 'No News Is Bad News: Sensegiving Activities, Media Attention, and Venture Capital Funding of New Technology Organizations', *Organization Science*, 24(3), pp. 865–888. Available at: 10.1287/orsc.1120.0759.

Phillips, Justin, Carson, Andrea and Jackman, Simon (2024) 'Issue agenda-setting in the voice to parliament referendum: using big data to explain voice discourse on traditional and social media', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 59(3), pp. 344–359. Available at: 10.1080/10361146.2024.2409113.

Psycharis, Matthew (2022) 'Locating plebiscites in the Australian constitution', *Melbourne University Law Review*, 46(1), 218–280. Available at: 10.3316/informit.745983969263952.

Reconciliation Australia (2022) 2022 Australian Reconciliation Barometer Summary Report. Available at: <u>https://www.reconciliation.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Australian-</u> <u>Reconciliation-Barometer-2022.pdf</u> (Accessed: 15 October 2024).

Referendum Council (2017) *Final Report of the Referendum Council*. Commonwealth of Australia. Available at: <u>https://ulurustatemdev.wpengine.com/wp-</u> content/uploads/2022/01/Referendum Council Final Report.pdf (Accessed: 12 August 2024).

Renwick, Alan, Palese, Michela and Sargeant, Jess (2018) 'Discussing Brexit — Could we do better?', *Political Quarterly*, 89(4), pp. 545–552. Available at: 10.1111/1467-923X.12595.

Richardson, Michelle (2023) 'Navigating the Political Bias in Australian Media: A Guide to Understanding News Outlets' Leanings', *Medium*, 5 June. Available at: <u>https://medium.com/@michellerichardson\_11188/navigating-the-political-bias-in-australian-media-a-guide-to-understanding-news-outlets-leanings-4c9c83d55403</u> (Accessed: 19 December 2024). Robbins, Jane (2007) 'The Howard Government and Indigenous Rights: An Imposed National Unity?', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 42(2), pp. 315–328. Available at: 10.1080/10361140701320042.

Robbins, Jane (2010) 'A nation within? Indigenous peoples, representation and sovereignty in Australia', *Ethnicities*, 10(2), pp. 257–274. Available at: 10.1177/1468796810361820.

Robertson, Matthew (2024) 'Populism, 'Empty Signifiers' and Indigenous Resistance in Canada', *Journal of Resistance Studies*, 10(1), pp. 8–43. Available at: <u>https://resistance-journal.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2024/09/JRS-1-2024-Populism.pdf</u> (Accessed: 11 November 2024).

Shaw, Adrienne (2017) 'Encoding and Decoding Affordances: Stuart Hall and Interactive Media Technologies', *Media, Culture and Society*, 39(4), pp. 592–602. Available at: 10.1177/0163443717692741.

Skrynsky, Hannah M. (2024) *Anxious Preoccupations: Unearthing the Affective Dimensions of Settler Anxiety in Canadian Literature.* PhD Thesis. Queen's University. Available at: <u>https://hdl.handle.net/1974/34133</u> (Accessed: 1 April 2025).

Torre, Giovanni (2025) 'Mundine sets sights on federal Liberal seat as Price and Abbott voice support', *National Indigenous Times*, 10 January. Available at: <u>https://nit.com.au/10-01-</u>2025/15702/mundine-sets-sights-on-federal-liberal-seat-as-price-and-abbott-voice-support (Accessed: 1 April 2025).

Turnbull-Roberts, Vanessa (2023) 'Yes or No – Australia is still guilty', *Indigenous X*, 20 July. Available at: <u>https://indigenousx.com.au/yes-or-no-australia-is-still-guilty/</u> (Accessed: 3 February 2025).

Van Dijk, Teun A. (2020) 'Critical Discourse Analysis', in Margaretha Järvinen and Nanna Mik-Meyer (eds) *Qualitative Analysis: Eight Approaches for the Social Sciences*, London: Sage, pp. 305–326.

Vass, Greg (2012) "So, What is Wrong with Indigenous Education?" Perspective, Position and Power Beyond a Deficit Discourse', *The Australian Journal of Indigenous Education*, 41(2), pp. 85–96. Available at: 10.1017/jie.2012.25.x.

Watson, Katy (2024) 'Why an Australian senator heckled King Charles', *BBC News*. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/articles/cx2k2de0x9po (Accessed: 14 Oct. 2024).

Wensing, Ed (2021) 'Indigenous peoples' human rights, self-determination and local governance - part 1', *Commonwealth Journal of Local Governance*, 24(1), pp. 98–123. Available at: 10.3316/informit.958424160768824.

Woollacott, Angela (2009) 'Frontier Violence and Settler Manhood', *History Australia*, 6(1), pp. 11.1–11.15. Available at: 10.2104/ha090011.

## Mainstream News Data

Airs, Kevin (2023) 'Jacinta Price opens up on missing aunt and her fears for Australia after the Indigenous Voice to Parliament', *Daily Mail Australia*, 25 September. Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-12555991/Jacinta-Price-Marion-Nelson-Indigenous-children-Voice.html (Accessed: 14 February 2025).

Breen, Michael (2023) 'The Myth of neutrality and why Australia needs a Voice', *Pursuit*, 11 September. Available at: <u>https://pursuit.unimelb.edu.au/articles/the-myth-of-neutrality-and-why-australia-needs-a-voice</u> (Accessed: 21 October 2024).

Bolt, Andrew (2023) 'Bolt: Who's really to blame for killing the Voice', *The Herald Sun*, 4 October. Available at:

https://www.heraldsun.com.au/subscribe/news/1/?sourceCode=HSWEB\_WRE170\_a\_BIN&dest=http s%3A%2F%2Fwww.heraldsun.com.au%2Fnews%2Fopinion%2Fandrew-bolt%2Fthe-leaders-of-theyes-campaign-should-stop-throwing-blame-and-take-some-instead%2Fnewsstory%2Fd8bd360e1ae744ebf7ad58c3e90ca8c3&memtype=anonymous&mode=premium&v21=GRO UPA-Segment-2-NOSCORE (Accessed via Factiva: 21 January 2025).

Butler, Josh (2023a) 'Lidia Thorpe brands leading no group 'deceptive' for using her quotes in voice Facebook campaign', *The Guardian Australia*, 23 May. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/24/lidia-thorpe-brands-leading-no-groupdeceptive-for-using-her-quotes-in-voice-facebook-campaign (Accessed: 25 January 2025).

Butler, Josh (2023b) 'Historians urge Australians to 'be on the right side of history' when they vote in the voice referendum', *The Guardian Australia*, 3 October. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/oct/06/indigenous-voice-to-parliamentreferendum-historians-open-letter (Accessed: 12 February 2025). Butler, Josh (2023c) 'Linda Burney says Indigenous voice not about 'culture wars' such as abolishing Australia Day', *The Guardian Australia*, 21 June. Available at:

https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/jun/21/linda-burney-says-indigenous-voice-notabout-culture-wars-such-as-abolishing-australia-day (Accessed: 27 February 2025).

Canales, Sarah B. (2023) 'Lidia Thorpe says voice referendum should be called off and attacks 'powerless advisory body", *The Guardian*, 16 August. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/aug/16/lidia-thorpe-calls-for-referendum-called-off-indigenous-voice-to-parliament-no-campaign (Accessed: 25 January 2025).</u>

Chain, Brittany (2023a) 'Exorbitant cost of Voice to Parliament referendum is exposed - and it dwarfs the expense of the Republic vote', *Daily Mail Australia*, 10 May. Available at: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-12066027/Budget-2023-Pauline-Hanson-slams-Labor-spending-364-6-million-Voice-Parliament-referendum.html</u> (Accessed: 22 January 2025).

Chain, Brittany (2023b) 'Lidia Thorpe erupts at Labor for 'whitesplaining' as she joins Jacinta Price and another Indigenous senator in stunning push for a powerful inquiry into Aboriginal corporations', *Daily Mail Australia*, 9 August. Available at: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-</u> <u>12383395/Jacinta-Price-inquiry-Nations-government-spending.html</u> (Accessed: 24 January 2025).

Credlin, Peta (2023) 'Australians should reject 'racial division' on principle: Peta Credlin', *Sky News Australia*, 11 April. Available at: <u>https://www.skynews.com.au/opinion/peta-credlin/australians-should-reject-racial-division-on-principle-peta-credlin/video/babb1f50dba717aef855690de7488550</u> (Accessed: 21 January 2025).

Davis, Miriah (2023) 'Sky News host Peta Credlin exposes Labor's 'lie' on the Uluru Statement from the Heart under Freedom of Information Act', *Sky News Australia*, 3 August. Available at: <a href="https://www.skynews.com.au/australia-news/sky-news-host-peta-credlin-exposes-labors-lie-on-the-uluru-statement-from-the-heart-under-freedom-of-information-act/news-story/f1539032a44c6658c2feb352b2ddea45">https://www.skynews.com.au/australia-news/sky-news-host-peta-credlin-exposes-labors-lie-on-the-uluru-statement-from-the-heart-under-freedom-of-information-act/news-story/f1539032a44c6658c2feb352b2ddea45</a> (Accessed: 1 February 2025).

Day, Olivia, Vincent, Peter and Milienos, Anotinette (2023) 'Calls for every Australian to get a VOTE on whether to keep Australia Day amid fears national celebration is being 'delegitimised' by endless toxic debate - but it won't stop millions from enjoying a day off hitting the beach', *Daily Mail Australia*, 25 January. Available at: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-11674261/Australia-Day-Calls-grow-vote-public-holiday-Lidia-Thorpe-Matt-Canavan.html</u> (Accessed: 26 March 2025).

Downer, Alexander (2023) 'The risks of pushing for a Voice to Parliament', *Australian Financial Review*, 30 January. Available at: <u>https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/the-risks-of-pushing-for-a-voice-to-parliament-20230129-p5cg8x</u> (Accessed via Factiva: 1 February 2025).

Enoch, Wesley (2023) 'The Day of Mourning in 1938 set out a peaceful, beautiful message. The voice is a legacy of that unfinished business', *The Guardian Australia*, 25 January. Available at: <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/commentisfree/2023/jan/25/the-day-of-mourning-in-1938-set-out-a-peaceful-beautiful-message-the-voice-is-a-legacy-of-that-unfinished-business">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/commentisfree/2023/jan/25/the-day-of-mourning-in-1938-set-out-a-peaceful-beautiful-message-the-voice-is-a-legacy-of-that-unfinished-business</a> (Accessed: 26 January 2025).

Ergas, Henry (2023) 'The Voice won't cure moral tragedy of the present', *The Australian*, 12 October. Available at:

https://www.theaustralian.com.au/subscribe/news/1/?sourceCode=TAWEB\_WRE170\_a\_BIN&dest=h ttps%3A%2F%2Fwww.theaustralian.com.au%2Fcommentary%2Findigenous-voice-to-parliamentwont-cure-moral-tragedy-of-the-present%2Fnews-

story%2F8df382061749635f9f9deada2bf749c5&memtype=anonymous&mode=premium&v21=GRO
UPA-Segment-2-NOSCORE&V21spcbehaviour=append (Accessed via Factiva: 23 January 2025).

Fleming, Michael (2023) 'The Voice's fine print needs to be exposed', *The Advocate*, 30 August. Available at:

https://www.theadvocate.com.au/news/national/the+voices+fine+print+needs+to+be+exposed+burnie +advocate&cvid=16ed8d3d13844c46bb585ae212c3da4a&gs\_lcrp=EgRIZGdlKgYIABBFGDkyBggA EEUYOTIICAEQ6QcY\_FXSAQkxMTIwN2owajGoAgCwAgA&FO (Accessed via Factiva: 21 January 2025).

Gittins, Ross (2023) 'Voting No? You may have this key assumption wrong', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 10 October. Available at: <u>https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/voting-no-you-may-have-this-key-assumption-wrong-20231010-p5eb0e.html</u> (Accessed via Factiva: 26 February 2025).

Howarth, Madison (2023) 'Tanya Hosh gives emotional speech to advocate for the Voice after leg amputation', *NITV*, 31 August. Available at: <u>https://www.sbs.com.au/nitv/article/tanya-hosch-gives-emotional-speech-to-advocate-for-the-voice-after-leg-amputation/rraw8ypt2</u> (Accessed: 21 February 2025).

Huitson, Joseph (2023) "Crossing the line: Warren Mundine accuses Australian Electoral Commission of favouring Yes campaign ahead of referendum', *Sky News Australia*, 25 May. Available at: https://www.skynews.com.au/australia-news/voice-to-parliament/crossing-the-line-warren-

mundine-accuses-australian-electoral-commission-of-favouring-yes-campaign-ahead-ofreferendum/news-story/7329676c86d35798c02125e03b9752a8 (Accessed: 11 February 2025)

Hussain, Danyal (2023) 'Everyday Indigenous Australians reveal the key reasons why they will be voting 'No' in the Voice referendum: 'It's divisive, it's dangerous'', *Daily Mail Australia*, 19 April. Available at: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-11990623/The-Voice-referendum-Everyday-Indigenous-Australians-vote-No.html</u> (Accessed: 21 February 2025).

Johnson, Stephen (2023) 'How Anthony Albanese is focusing on Voice during cost of living crisis', *Mail Online*, 12 October. Available at: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-12621517/How-</u> Anthony-Albanese-spending-364million-Voice-referendum-cost-living-crisis-promising-cut-power-<u>bills-275.html</u> (Accessed: 20 January 2025).

Kenny, Mark (2023) 'What are 'Advance' and 'Fair Australia', and why are they spearheading the 'no' campaign on the Voice?', *The Conversation*, 25 July. Available at: https://theconversation.com/what-are-advance-and-fair-australia-and-why-are-they-spearheading-theno-campaign-on-the-voice-209390 (Accessed: 21 February 2025).

McHugh, Finn (2023) 'Tony Abbott says Voice referendum will leave Australia 'embittered and divided'', *SBS News*, 1 May. Available at: <u>https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/tony-abbott-says-voice-referendum-will-leave-australia-embittered-and-divided/u2g5edjz2</u> (Accessed: 12 February 2025).

Mundine, Nyunggai Warren (2023) 'OPINION: The Voice will divide Aboriginal people and ur great democratic nation', *NITV*, 2 May. Available at: <u>https://www.sbs.com.au/nitv/article/the-voice-will-divide-aboriginal-people-and-divide-our-great-democratic-nation/ewnkw01xm</u> (Accessed: 12 February 2025).

Rose, Tamsin, and Canales, Sarah B. (2023) 'Indigenous people 'disgusted' by Jacinta Nampijinpa Price's 'simply wrong' comments on colonisation, Burney says', *Guardian Australia*, 15 September. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/sep/15/jacinta-nampijinpa-price-comments-colonisation-voice-referendum-linda-burney</u> (Accessed: 12 February 2025).

Saphore, Steven (2023) 'Pat Anderson has been there for every step of the Voice's journey. She wants MPs to understand its power', *NITV*, 14 April. Available at: <u>https://www.sbs.com.au/nitv/article/pat-anderson-has-been-there-for-every-step-of-the-voices-journey-she-wants-mps-to-understand-its-power/exhc5dtjk</u> (Accessed: 2 February 2025).

Shanahan, Dennis (2023) 'Pitch to the people falls on deaf ears as cost of living bites', *The Australian*, 4 August. Available at:

https://www.theaustralian.com.au/subscribe/news/1/?sourceCode=TAWEB\_WRE170\_a&dest=https% 3A%2F%2Fwww.theaustralian.com.au%2Finquirer%2Fpms-time-torn-between-backing-voice-andtackling-cost-of-living%2Fnews-

story%2Faae828f467d6992c73aaf97c382460ae&memtype=anonymous&mode=premium&v21=GRO UPB-Segment-1-NOSCORE&V21spcbehaviour=append (Accessed via Factiva: 20 January 2025).

Southwell, David (2023) 'One Nation senator likens the Aboriginal Voice to 'apartheid' as divisive debate heats up heading toward referendum', *Daily Mail Australia*, 16 April. Available at: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-11977497/One-Nation-Senator-Malcolm-Roberts-says-Voice-like-apartheid-Liberals-make-no-case.html</u> (Accessed: 21 January 2025).

Tingle, Laura (2023) 'The bitter politics and hypocrisy of the Voice debate will mark it as yet another ugly chapter in Australia's history', *ABC News*, 6 October. Available at: <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-10-07/bitter-politics-voice-debate-another-ugly-chapter-history/102941070</u> (Accessed: 24 February 2025).

Tomyn, Slawko (2023) 'Coalition right to be cautious of Constitution change', *The Australian*, 8 August. Available at:

https://www.theaustralian.com.au/subscribe/news/1/?sourceCode=TAWEB\_WRE170\_a\_BIN&dest=h ttps%3A%2F%2Fwww.theaustralian.com.au%2Fcommentary%2Fletters%2Fcoalition-right-to-becautious-of-indigenous-voice-to-parliament%2Fnews-

story%2F8055f7d4fe68e606d026fd6aad75d6d1&memtype=anonymous&mode=premium&v21=GRO
UPA-Segment-2-NOSCORE&V21spcbehaviour=append (Accessed via Factiva: 1 February 2025).

Wheeler, Zak (2023) 'Read Tony Abbott's scathing attack on the Indigenous Voice to Parliament: 'We are a country with no privilege of origin', *Daily Mail Australia*, 11 August. Available at: <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-12395305/Tony-Abbott-launches-scathing-attack-</u> <u>Indigenous-Voice-Parliament-country-no-privilege-origin.html</u> (Accessed: 1 February 2025).

Volt, Andrew (2023) 'Uluru Statement from the Heart's full 26-page version gives Australians a window into the totalitarian dystopia it envisages', *Sky News Australia*, 3 September. Available at: <u>https://www.skynews.com.au/insights-and-analysis/uluru-statement-from-the-hearts-full-26page-version-gives-australians-a-window-into-the-totalitarian-dystopia-it-envisages/news-story/cc5bfc72f37288dc093782f57ee0da52</u> (Accessed: 12 February 2025).

## Polling Data

Beaumont, Adrian (2023a) 'Albanese's Newspoll ratings drop but Labor maintains big lead', *The Conversation*, 5 February. Available at: <u>https://theconversation.com/albaneses-newspoll-ratings-drop-but-labor-maintains-big-lead-198584</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Beaumont, Adrian (2023b) 'Voice support falls in Newspoll to new low, but is up in Resolve though still well behind', *The Conversation*, 8 October. Available at: <u>https://theconversation.com/voice-support-falls-in-newspoll-to-new-low-but-is-up-in-resolve-though-still-well-behind-215156</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Coorey, Phillip (2023) 'Voters were focused on cost of living, not Voice, survey reveals', *Australian Financial Review*, 23 October. Available at: <u>https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/voters-were-focused-on-cost-of-living-not-voice-survey-reveals-20231023-p5ee7s</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Essential Research (2022) 'Reasons to support Voice to Parliament', *Essential Report*, 12 December. Available at: <u>https://essentialreport.com.au/questions/reasons-to-support-voice-to-parliament</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Essential Research (2023a) 'Voice to Parliament Voter Strength', *Essential Report*, 6 February. Available at: <u>https://essentialreport.com.au/questions/voice-to-parliament-voter-strength-2</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Essential Research (2023b) 'Voice to Parliament Voter Strength', *Essential Report*, 18 September. Available at: <u>https://essentialreport.com.au/questions/voice-to-parliament-voter-strength-8</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Essential Research (2023c) 'Main reason to vote 'No' at the referendum', *Essential Report*, 16 October. Available at: <u>https://essentialreport.com.au/questions/main-reason-to-vote-no-at-the-referendum-3</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Essential Research (2023d) 'Reasons against the Voice to Parliament', *Essential Report*, 13 June. Available at: <u>https://essentialreport.com.au/questions/reasons-against-the-voice-to-parliament</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025). Essential Research (2023e) 'Why Indigenous Australians experience disadvantage', *Essential Report*, 13 June. Available at: <u>https://essentialreport.com.au/questions/why-indigenous-australians-experience-disadvantage</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).

Essential Research (2023f) 'Awareness of the Uluru Statement', *Essential Report*, 13 June. Available at: <u>https://essentialreport.com.au/questions/awareness-of-the-uluru-statement</u> (Accessed: 23 March 2025).